October 21, 2003

Mr. William Craig Fugate, Chair

Partnership for Public Warning

7515 Colshire Drive
Mail Stop N655
McLean, VA 22102

Dear Mr Fugate:

I am writing on behalf of the OASIS Emergency Management Technical Committee (EM TC) in reply to your letter, dated October 2, 2003, regarding our continued work with the Common Alerting Protocol (CAP),. CAP, which the Partnership for Public Warning (PPW) graciously sponsored the contribution of earlier this year, is the first standards effort the EM TC has participated in since its inception. 

Since receiving this letter, which Art Botterell also forwarded to the EM TC member list, I had a wonderful discussion with Ken Allen. Not only did Ken provide additional information about PPW, be he also provided  insight into how PPW members, from a process standpoint, engage  in these types of efforts. At the same time, our discussion gave the me the chance to discuss the OASIS process (http://www.oasis-open.org/committees/process.php) and rules of order we follow in our proceedings as we attempt to research, design, develop, and create XML-based standards for the incident and emergency management market.

One of the things we are challenged with in the EM TC is the limited technical representation from your industry. Ken and I talked at some length on this topic, and have agreed it would be beneficial for us to try to attend one of each other's meetings over the next few months. Not only would this help the EM TC speak directly with some of your members, but it would also give them to chance to be invited to speak to engage our membership as well. The overall objective of this cross pollination would be to try and generate a greater interest, understanding, and involvement in each other's work.

This discussion aside, let me focus the rest of our reply to your question regarding CAP's ability to support the needs of broadcast – specifically your concerns about including binary content. This will take the form of a two-part reply, the first of which is to communicate an understand of where CAP is in terms of the OASIS standards process, so please bear with me.

Currently CAP is a Committee Specification (recently changed to the term Committee Draft), which means the TC has voted to approve the work and limit any changes going forward to “non-substantial” editorial edits. This approval occurred 3 months ago at the 7/15/2003 face-to-face meeting in Stafford, VA, and since that time we have focused on the completion of a round of internal test before we begin the formal public comment period (this is a minimum of 30 days). During the public comment the TC must log any and all comments received, and prepare a resolution. This resolution does not necessary mean we respond to the individual, agency, or organization that provided the comment, but rather that we have decided how we wish to process the comment (i.e., amend, reject, delay, etc.).

As of October 21, 2003, I am excited to report that we have notified the OASIS TC Administration of the completion of these tests and our interest to move CAP forward into the public comment process. 

Secondly, we wanted to assure PPW we have actually not yet formally addressed, but have discussed, the concept of “how” to transport CAP. This is true for broadcast media as well as other environments, such as Web Services or other Internet-related/relied upon methods of exchanging alerts. It is our belief this approach of separating the “payload” (i.e., CAP message) from the transport not only offers an alternative to your suggestion of inline binaries, but it also works in a more friendly manner with a broader range of other scenarios. At the same time it could quiet easily facilitate the future ability for programs to automatically negotiate any restrictions, whether they are technical or business, the networks transmitting these alerts may have. 

Because this is of great interest to essentially all of the members, we currently have our Infrastructure Framework Subcommittee (IF SC) working on this topic. At the same time, we consider one-way transmission of alerts one of the key test cases by which we want to evaluated and measure any future recommendation, guideline, or general statement on transporting CAP alerts. As we are sure you are intimately aware, understanding the ramifications of any recommendations we make is just as important as the benefits. We do not want to inadvertently break something because we rushed through our own process of researching and understanding a given topic. We consider it extremely important to place careful consideration into what we create, and we wish to avoid scenarios where we did not adequately study a given area of focus.

I hope this has been beneficial in helping PPW understand where we are in the process and also that we have not, in any way at this point, done anything to prevent or even limit the one-way broadcast scenario of your industry. At the same time, I look forward to hearing from you in regards to speaking to the technical membership of PPW about better understanding our work, as well as having your members speak to our IF SC in regards to the transport requirements your industry requires.

Sincerely, 

R. Allen Wyke

Chair, OASIS Emergency Management Technical Committee

